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In such a context, my Delegation cannot but express its concern for the 

fact that the ILC draft omits the definition of gender contained from Article 

7 of the ICC Statute. 

Neither State practice nor opinio iuris supports a definition of gender 

different from that found in the Rome Statute. Moreover, the lack of a clear 

definition of gender rooted in the biological reality of the two sexes would 

undermine our efforts to prevent and prosecute those crimes that 

disproportionately affect women, such as rape, sexual slavery and forced 

prostitution. Similarly, the Holy See cannot agree to any change to the 

definition of forced pregnancy as contained in Article 7 of the ICC Statute. 

At the same time, efforts to prevent and punish crimes against 

humanity must respect, on the basis of the principle of complementarity, the 

sovereignty of other States. Any new convention should therefore followwell­

established precedents, building on the duty of States Parties to prosecute 

crimes within their own borders and to cooperate with each other in 

extraditing perpetrators and in assisting victims. 

The principle of legality and the core principles of criminal justice, 

including the right to due process and the presumption of innocence, must 

always be respected. On the other hand, these negotiations are not the place 

to amend the norms regarding the procedural immunity of foreign public 

officials. Such immunity, which derives from State sovereignty and the 

principle of non-interference, is indispensable for peaceful and friendly 

relations between States. 

On the issue of the death penalty, the new convention should allow 

those States that have abolished the death penalty not to extradite an alleged 

offender ifhe or she may be then subjected to capital punishment. 
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Moreover, no person should be expelled, returned, surrendered or 

extradited to a jurisdiction where he or she risks being subjected to a crime 

against humanity or if there are substantial grounds for believing that he or 

she will be subject to torture or other cruel or inhuman treatment. 

The new instrument should also uphold the dignity of victims, by 

enshrining in law their right to receive compensation and assistance to repair 

the damage they have suffered and to facilitate their reintegration into 

society. Given that such assistance may not be readily available in the 

territory where the crimes were committed, assistance to the victims from 

other States, international organizations, non-governmental organizations 

and religious charitable institutions should also be encouraged. 

The Holy See therefore supports the conclusion of a universal, 

multilateral, legally binding instrument on the prevention and punishment 

of crimes against humanity, on the basis of existing customary law, with a 

view to upholding the dignity of every human person, promoting 

international cooperation and ending impunity for perpetrators. 

Thank you, Mr. Chair. 


